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April 15, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Robert Snitzer, Co-Chair
Roll Call and Disclosures:  Attending are Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Mike Edgington, Christina Hendrickson
Eryn Boone is excused.
Kyle Kelley, MOA staff participates via telephone on items 8-14 in Old Business.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
April 15, 2019 Agenda Approved





ME/JF

4-0
April 4, 2019 GBOS/PSAC Joint Work Session Minutes Approved

ME/JF

3-0 (CH Abstain)
March 18, 2019 Minutes Approved





JF/CH

4-0
March 27, 2019 GBOS Special Meeting Minutes Approved


JF/CH

4-0
February 18, 2019 Regular Meeting Minutes Approved



JF/CH

3-0 (RS Abstain)
February 20, 2019 GBOS Special Meeting Minutes Approved


ME/JF

3-0 (CH Abstain)
Announcements:  
· GBOS Non-Profit Recreation Grant Cycle 2020 opens May 1, 2019 and closes June 21 at 3PM.  

· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is MON April 22 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

· Imagine! Girdwood meeting is MON April 29 at 6PM at the School

· Open Meetings Act and Ethics Training is scheduled for TUE April 30 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.  

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Introduction of James Glover Jr. new GBOS member to be confirmed with certification of the Municipal Election.

Thank you Robert Snitzer for 6 years of service on the GBOS.


2. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin
Girdwood Trails Master Plan is an upcoming project that will likely be handled as a subcommittee of Girdwood Trails Committee (GTC).  Christina Hendrickson has been helping to figure out funding sources for this project.  GTC will hold trail work parties instead of meetings on June 4 and July 2.  Also they plan to hold a joint work party in collaboration with Alaska Trails Volunteers later in the summer.  More info at the May GTC meeting.

Alaska State Parks has announced that they will hold on to the $1.2M in funding from Federal Highways Administration gas tax that has previously been granted through the Recreational Trails Program Grant (RTP).  This will impact many trails organizations statewide.  GTC funding received in the 2019 grant cycle is secure.

Jerry Fox asks if there is a formal group organizing a campaign regarding RTP funds.  Brian Burnett says that this is likely to be a big topic at the Alaska Trails Conference later in April.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Eric Fullerton
Janice Crocker and Eric Fullerton are the new co-chairs of the Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee (GAP).  Committee is planning a town hall style meeting, called Imagine! Girdwood on MON April 29 at the school.  There will be activities for kids, please attend to help shape the future of Girdwood.

c. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett

Most items addressed by LUC are on the agenda later, including GAP Resolution to formally separate from GBOS, which passed 10-0; Spoonline Letter of Non Objection for beer/wine license, which passed 10-0; initial discussion of changing code regarding Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs).

3. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
Adam Lees is present for Suzanne LaFrance.  Smoking ban within 20’ of playgrounds and public buildings has passed. Other ordinances have been moved to future agendas for review.  Suzanne LaFrance is co-sponsoring an ordinance to increase distance of legal bear trapping along trails. First Quarter Revisions are moving forward, revisions are due and will be reviewed at a public hearing April 23 starting at 5PM.  HLB Work Plan will also be discussed and approved.  John Weddleton is chairing the committee to review on-site marijuana consumption, which has just been approved by the State of Alaska.  There are no pending municipal ordinances on this yet.
Mike Edgington asks about the status of the Ordinance requiring bear resistant trash containers for Girdwood.  Adam Lees will ask John Weddleton to follow up.


4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
April is gardening month, the seed library is open and going fast. More seeds will be coming in.  Additional gardening programs are scheduled in June.  Peeps Taste Test for kids this week.  Friday is the last session of Wee Be Jammin’, this program will return in the fall.  April 27 there is a program for kids to paint pots and plant sunflowers from 1-3.  Library offers proctoring services, contact Claire for details.

5. Girdwood Manager Report – Margaret Tyler
Parks and Rec:
Parks and rec seasonal position is posted on line. Please get applications in, deadline is next Wednesday. Emily Maxwell is moving back in as campground host shortly.  Fathers and sons group plans to do work in the park again this year, probably focusing on adding gravel to the campground pathways and tent sites.  
Annual Spring Planting is scheduled for June 1.  Meet up at 10AM at Town Square Park, go plant, and come back for BBQ.  Baseball is up and running.  Please keep dogs off the field in the summer.  Other people only parks are the tennis courts, soccer field, skate park and playground. Skate Park will be holding a work party in early May.  Ski trail grooming is done, thank you GNSC and Shane Bowlin for all the volunteer efforts.  Hand Tram is closed, there are plans to re-groove the schives and complete inspection. We hope to have it open mid-May.  Campground also will officially open mid-May after the Fathers/Sons group.  
GBOS non-profit grant contracts for 2019 have been issued.  GBOS non-profit grant cycle for 2020 is being announced now.  Applications are available starting May 1 and will be due by June 21 at 3PM.  
KMTA $4,920 (1:1) matching grant from KMTA for trail tools has been approved by the board and we are waiting for the contract. 
RTP $75,000 (90:10) matching grant contract has been received and signed.  Work on Phase 1 part 2, bringing the improved Lower INHT to the edge of the Industrial Park land will be completed this summer.
APF $15,000 (1:1) matching grant applied for on April 12.  These funds would be used for Phase 2 of the Lower INHT, to bring the trail to Karolius Drive.

ACF $1,000 grant applied for on April 12.  These funds would be used to match with KMTA tools grant.
MOA has a new website system.  Active on Facebook as Parks and Rec and GBOS.


Cemetery: 

Cemetery Committee is closing out the Schematic Design Phase of the project. Next steps are to help Chugiak/Eagle River as they work to catch up in planning, so that the two pocket cemeteries can be considered together by voters in a bond proposition in 2021.  Also cemetery committee is working on what rules they would like to have for the Girdwood location.  These rules will be set forth in code.
Major Projects:

Moving forward on Little Bears rebuild, planning on having information together for bond proposition in 2020.  Working with Term Architect firm for 25% design to have drawings for public review of the proposition.  Total estimated cost is about $2M.

Flashing Crosswalk Light is a topic later on the agenda.  This project requires GBOS approval to move forward in awarding the bid.

Budgets:
Undesignated Fund has $198,000.

Roads spent $35,000 in March and has spent $129,000 YTD, or 17% of budget.

Roads 406 account has $150,000
Parks has spent 5% of budget YTD
Parks 406 account has $69,000; Community Room 406 account has $74,000; Crosswalk light fund has $143,000.

Police has spent 6% of budget YTD

Fire has spent 33% of budget YTD.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Robert Snitzer. No report, contract item on the agenda later.
Police Report – Whittier Interim Public Safety Director Andre Achee. No report
PSAC Report – PSAC representative. No report.
B) Roads and Utilities – Eryn Boone.  No additional report.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson. 
Imagine! Girdwood event on April 29

Seeking funds for the Girdwood Trails Master Plan.
D) Fire Department  – Jerry Fox. No report.
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston
158 runs in 2019.  16 new volunteers on GFR, 8 are from Girdwood.  Expecting some transition, but anticipating a net gain of 8 members.
GFR attended structure and collapse training and search/rescue training in Juneau, paid by grant funds.

CERT on April 29 is focused on Wildfire response.  Training is moved to 8PM to avoid conflict with Imagine! Girdwood event at the school.

Mud Rescue group is receiving award from the American Red Cross.

Red Cross has also donated 50-100 cots for the trailer to be used in case of emergency.

Issues over Spring Carnival involved cars parking on both sides of roads, blocking them and cars parked in front of hydrants.  Recommend that next year cones are used to block no parking areas and limit parking to one side of roads.

Earthquake Day was a success with 60 participants, great video and better awareness about community preparedness.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington. No additional report.
Update on T21 Ch9 review re Parking requirements: Group has completed analysis and will propose changes to code to LUC and GBOS in May.
Update on Housing Working Group:  Group has been focused recently on ADUs, and have first presentation of their proposal for change later in the agenda tonight.  Also working on encouraging long term rental, grants for infrastructure to promote new development, and are just beginning to discuss a public/private partnership Housing Trust concept to use revenue from Girdwood home loans to promote housing improvements in Girdwood.
Public Comment:
John Gallup:  Advocating for Girdwood Bear Aware for bear ordinance.  Big trash weekend with Spring Carnival, some dumpsters were overflowing. 
Eric Fullerton:  Girdwood Alliance and Girdwood Inc are sponsoring community program:  Shiloh Baptist Church Gospel Choir; April 18 at 6PM at the school. 

Brian Burnett:  Trails are wet and soft.  Don’t leave ruts, no bikes on the 5K yet please.  Let the trails dry and harden.

Motion:

GBOS moves to address item #14 on the old business agenda first.

Motion by JF, 2nd by ME
Motion carries 4-0

OLD BUSINESS:
7.  Agenda Item LUC 1811-05:   Spoons LLC application for a beer/wine liquor license for the restaurant located at 174 Hightower Road.  LUC recommends GBOS Letter of Non-objection.  (Alex Fletcher, presenting)

Alex presents that she wants to open Spoons for dinner service with beer and wine.  This will add to employment opportunities in Girdwood and will give more dining options to public.  This was recommended by LUC by a vote of 10-0 at their meeting last week.

Motion:

GBOS moves to write a Letter of Non-Objection for Spoons LLC application or a beer and wine license for the restaurant located at 174 Hightower Road.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion carries 4-0

8.  Review and vote on the bid proposal for the crosswalk light installation at Hightower/Alyeska Highway @ $162,996 plus project management. 

Motion tabled from the March 27 GBOS Special Session on this topic:

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve an additional encumbrance of $19,000 and accepts the bid provided by Roger Hickel Contracting.

Motion was tabled to gather input from community on the unexpected cost of this project.
Discussion:

Jerry Fox presents the 4+ year history of this project, and the many hurdles with DOT, MOA, Union, and bidding that have occurred through the process.

Chugach Electric has revised the cost of removal of the pole, which was hit by a motorist this winter, from $10,000 to $1900.

Most comments have been received in support of moving forward with the project.  There have been other comments about finding other ways, outside contractors, etc to do the project.  Group also discusses the obvious padding of the bids to create profit for the bidding companies. Other bidding options are not allowable as this is a project paid for by MOA taxpayers and needs to follow MOA bid and contracting rules.    

Mike Edgington states that he hopes in the future Girdwood will move along with projects with less obvious desire to have the project at any cost.  

Christina Hendrickson adds that if there is a malfunction or damage to the flasher, Girdwood will have to pay for repair/replacement.  Cost of fire dept, police dept and other projects is increasing. Girdwood is likely looking at need to increase the mill cap from 6 mills in fairly near future in order to have the services and projects that the community needs and wants.

Jerry Fox states that the bid opening was done twice, no electrical contractors have bid on the project.  Bid environment is unfavorable for a lower bid.

Gabrielle Hoessle, Brian Burnett, Eric Fullerton, Carole Fox all speak in favor of getting the crosswalk light installed.
Eryn Boone also provided a letter explaining that she seeks public input on this.

Motion from March 27 is reinstated:
Motion:

GBOS moves to approve an additional encumbrance of $19,000 and accepts the bid provided by Roger Hickel Contracting to be paid through the Girdwood Parks and Rec 406 account
Motion by CH, 2nd JF
4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries
9.  Review and vote on proposal for planning and design of Arlberg Avenue pavement rehabilitation @ $34,958 
Kyle requests that this topic is tabled as it is not a priority project for 2019.


10.  Review and vote on proposal for planning and design of Hightower drainage improvements @ $41,071 

Kyle states that this project is a priority for 2019.  This is planning and design to fix drainage that comes off Alyeska Highway and currently pools near the parking of the condos across from the Merc, causing pothole and pavement crumbling.  New design would remove the bump-out at the crosswalk at Hightower and Alyeska Highway and add a catch basin higher up at the intersection so that the drainage form Alyeska Highway is diverted before coming down Hightower. This project would be funded from the Roads 406 account. Estimated cost for the actual work is around $100,000.
Motion:  

GBOS moves to approve $41,071 for planning and design of Hightower drainage improvements, to be paid from the Roads Capital budget.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd Mike Edgington

4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

11. Discuss training for GBOS Committees and Subcommittees on Alaska Open Meetings Act (Kyle Kelley)
Ethics and OMA training is scheduled for Tuesday, April 30 at 7pm in the Girdwood Community Room. All are welcome, GBOS and the executive committee of all sub-committees have been encouraged to attend. Training will be provided by Dee Innes and Todd Sherwood, MOA attorneys.

12.  Girdwood Forest Fair 2019 permitting (Tommy O’Malley)

Kyle and Tommy have meeting scheduled for MON April 22 to review permitting status.  Permitting should be mostly complete for the May GBOS meeting.

Tommy adds that Forest Fair is adding more paid security and may pay for traffic control at the Alyeska Highway crosswalk.  Currently working on alcohol permit and insurance rider required for permit.  Other areas of permitting are Noise, Traffic, Special Event, Food Vendor.  Planning on offering a shuttle from South Anchorage, to help with parking issues. Once permits are complete, Forest Fair will request a Letter of Non-Objection from GBOS.

Mike Edgington asks about proposed change in parade route as it impacts the highway traffic with road closure.  Tommy states that the plan in 2019 is to close the pedestrian crossing after the parade to allow cars to pass for an hour after the parade.  Pedestrians will be routed to the path under the Glacier Creek Bridge.  Handicap crossing will be handled at the crosswalk.

13. Agenda Item LUC 1903-04:  LUC recommends GBOS provide a new Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Area Plan to state that the GAP is no longer a subcommittee of GBOS and operates independently of government. (Eric Fullerton)

This separation will be in keeping with the grassroots intent of area plans as described in municipal code and also will open up funding sources that are not currently available to GAP.  GAP will provide reports to GBOS and LUC to keep them appraised of the progress.  

The plan, once developed, will be vetted by the community through LUC and GBOS, before going to Planning and Zoning and Assembly.

Jerry Fox reads Resolution 2019-06:  Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee, as an entity separate from government, to update the existing Girdwood Area Plan in accordance with municipal requirements for adoption as outlined in AMC 21.03.130.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve and sign GBOS Resolution 2019-06.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson
4 in favor, 0 opposed
Motion carries

14.  Finalize agenda topics for the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting, scheduled for MON April 22 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

1) Discuss cost for Urban Design Commission Review for trails projects and possible request to waive this fee for current trails projects under review by UDC.

2) Status of code requirement of bear resistant trash cans in Girdwood

3) Discuss recent election results and how that may impact parking enforcement in Girdwood.

4) Discuss Girdwood Fire and Rescue budget 2020

5) Discuss Girdwood Public Safety contract 2020-2023 

6) GBOS Updates on projects:

Housing Working Group (Mike Edgington)
T21C9 review of commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)

Cemetery Schematic Design and progress toward bonding in 2021 (Christina Hendrickson)

Little Bears Reconstruction Status and plans to bond in 2020 (Kyle Kelley)

**After exec session that follows the GBOS Regular meeting, the following item is added.  GBOS decides to hold a Special Meeting at 3:30PM on MON April 22 at the Girdwood Community Room, which will be posted with the MOA/GBOS meeting.

7) GBOS vote to approve selection for PSAC Seat A; GBOS announcement of co-Chairs and Supervisor roles 2019
NEW BUSINESS: 
15.  Agenda Item LUC 1904-04:  Girdwood Housing Working Group recommendation for changes to Municipal code regarding Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs).
Mike Edgington states that the Housing Working Group has been working on amendments to AMC to allow for legally conforming right sized housing in Girdwood.  They have reviewed existing code, code changes made recently in the Anchorage Bowl, and propose the following changes, presented in a proposal summary and draft amendment to AMC 21.09.050C.2 (included in the meeting packet).

Proposed changes are:  removing lot size restriction, owners must abide by setbacks and other code; no minimum ADU size; increase max ADU size to 900SF and less than 75% of the primary dwelling unit; require 1 parking spot per bedroom; setbacks remain, no flexibility in setbacks for properties over 15ft tall, remove b&b restriction; no dry cabins.  Group is still working on the max height restriction, goal is to allow a unit over a garage with a peaked roof for snow handling.

This is new business this month at LUC and GBOS, next month the Housing Working Group will seek action from these bodies and will take the proposed changes to planning and zoning and eventually the Assembly.

Christina Hendrickson recommends discussing height with the fire department. 
16. Review PSAC Recommendation of Whittier Police Department for police services contractor for contract period of 3 years, plus two 1 year extensions.
PSAC voted to recommend WPD for the next contract cycle.  GBOS meeting packet includes support for this recommendation, including a pie chart of WPD activities throughout 2018, study of the Girdwood Police Department concept, and a spreadsheet of the various policing options, including the two possibilities presented through Anchorage Police Department.

In addition, PSAC reviewed the existing WPD contract and made recommendations for changes, which, except for two items that are still outstanding, have been accepted by Chief Andre Achee. The two items still to be resolved are language in the contract regarding cancellation of the contract if AST charges for their help with investigations and parking.

17.  Consider dates for GBOS 2019 Budget meetings: 
Budget Work Sessions 1, 2, and 3 (July/August TBD – in 2018 held 7/24, 7/30 and 8/15)

Approval of Budget August 19, 2019 Regular meeting
Non profit Grant presentations (Aug/September TBD – in 2018 held 8/27)

Approval of Non-Profit grant allocations September 16, 2019 Regular Meeting

GBOS requests review of the need to do the budgets in the summer.  They lean toward August/September dates instead and request that the Non-Profit Grant Presentations are set for 4th Monday in September. Margaret/Kyle will review calendar and propose dates.

Action Item Updates as assigned: None
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (0 of 2 in 2019):  GBOS requests meeting for June 2019.
Scheduling of GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (0 of 2 in 2019): No request.

Request for Executive Session:
Meeting(s) to discuss PSAC seat appointment; discuss and assign GBOS Roles 2019-20.  Group reconvenes in the MOA office to hold this meeting.  Results of this are reflected in the GBOS Special Meeting Agenda for April 22 at 3:30PM.
Other:
Adjourn 9:40PM
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